Memorandum of Understanding

Department of Geological Sciences

College of Natural Sciences and Mathematics

November 30, 2006

This Memorandum of Understanding outlines the consensus reached by the Department of Geological Sciences, the College of Natural Sciences and Mathematics, and the Division of Academic Affairs, based on the recently conducted program review (2005-2006).  It set out the goals to be achieved, and the actions to be undertaken by all parties to this MOU to achieve these goals, during the next program review cycle. Progress toward goals is to be addressed in the annual report.

Overall, the Department of Geological Sciences is to be commended on the higher research profile attained and the addition of new faculty and equipment.  Improvements have been made in the undergraduate curriculum and new general education courses have been developed.  The department has also developed new initiatives with other departments on campus and made new connections with community groups.

A few concerns were raised during the program review.  These include:

· Curriculum revision initiatives should be continued to introduce more flexibility, to offer alternatives for students unable to undertake summer field work, and to offer students more opportunities for writing.

· The department needs to recruit more undergraduate majors as well as more graduate students.  An improved department web page could be helpful in this regard, as could outreach to more local schools by either faculty or current graduate students.
· Contact with alumni, private industry employers, and relevant non-profit (e.g., environmental) groups should be strengthened both to develop support for new degree offerings (e.g., hydro-geology) and to raise funds for departmental needs not met by research grants (e.g., lab support).  A revitalized newsletter could assist with these efforts.

· Department space and facilities need attention; a contingency plan should be developed whether or not the bond measure for the new building passes in November 2006.
It is therefore agreed that:
· Curriculum: by 2007-08, the Department will conduct a substantial review and analysis of the curriculum changes put in place subsequent to the program review, including an evaluation of the summer field experience. The department will communicate the results of the review and analysis in its annual report.
· Enrollment: the Department will pursue recruitment and outreach strategies, but will analyze the number of majors that can be served as well as the resources needed if current growth trends continue. In 2008-09, the Department will assess the impact of enrollment growth and discuss the optimal size of the major with the Dean and Office of the Provost.
· Graduate Program: the Department will develop a master’s program in hydrogeology in conjunction with the establishment of an endowed chair. The search for a mid-career hydro-geologist will take place in 2007-08 contingent on establishment of the endowment and upon demonstrating enrollment growth on a trajectory such that when the position is added, the department will achieve and sustain a student-faculty ratio in line with the remainder of the college. Funding for this position, per prior agreement, will be provided by the Office of the Provost.
· Assessment:  the department will develop, implement, and sustain program level assessment for each degree program that includes measurable learning outcomes, a curriculum map, direct evidence of student learning, analysis of evidence, and a mechanism for using the results for program improvement. 
· Retention and Graduation: the program will document and analyze student retention and progress toward degree, and make appropriate program changes to improve student success.
· Website: the Department will revise its website to better showcase its academic programs and research conducted by faculty and students and to better reach out to potential students and the community at large.
· Development: the Department will set fund-raising goals in 2006-07; it will revitalize the departmental newsletter and increase contacts with alumni.

· The College will work with the Department to develop a half-time laboratory instructional support position.

· Pending passage of the November 2006 bond, the College will work with the Department to make temporary facilities supportive of faculty, staff, and programs during the construction of the new science building.

This MOU has been read and approved by:

Department Chair ________________________________________  Date____________

College Dean ____________________________________________ Date____________

Assoc. Vice President  _____________________________________ Date____________
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